|  | Approved April 20, 1983                          |      |  |  |  |
|--|--|------|--|--|--|
|  | Date   |      |  |  |  |
| MINUTES OF THE House COMMITTEE ON  | Energy and Natural Resources                     |      |  |  |  |
| The meeting was called to order by Representative David J. Heinemann a   |  |      |  |  |  |
| The meeting was called to order by   | Chairperson                                      | at   |  |  |  |
| 1:15 a.m./p.m. onApril 20  | , 1 <u>9</u> 83 in room <u>527-S</u> of the Capi | tol. |  |  |  |
| All members were present except: Representatives Keith Farrar, Ginger Barr, Kent Ott, Keith Roe, and Kathryn Sughrue (excused) |  |      |  |  |  |
| Committee staff present:   |  |      |  |  |  |
| Ramon Powers, Research Department<br>Theresa Kiernan, Revisor of Statutes  | s' Office  |      |  |  |  |

# Conferees appearing before the committee:

SCR 1622 - Joe Harkins, Director, Kansas Water Office.

Review of Post Audit Report on MLCRB - Robin Hunn, Legislative Division of Post Audit.

HR 6076 - Representative Betty Jo Charlton.

La Nelle Frey, Secretary to the Committee

SCR 1622 - A concurrent resolution directing the Kansas Water Authority and Kansas Water Office to complete studies on minimum desirable streamflows in Kansas.

Joe Harkins, director of the Kansas Water Office (KWO), testified in support of SCR 1622. He said the resolution was introduced because the Kansas Water Authority (KWA) determined that the state needed to look seriously at maintaining minimum streamflows. He noted there had been many streamflow depletions in the state, with some being down to "0". He said that once standards are set and adopted by the Legislature in the state water plan, three major issues will be solved.

Mr. Harkins said that <u>SCR 1622</u> directs state agencies to:

- 1. Determine factors that go into setting the following:
  - -maintenance of water quality
  - -suitable habitat for wildlife
  - -needs to meet industrial and municipal uses
  - -sufficient flow for agricultural needs
- 2. Mechanism needed to maintain surveillance:
  - -need careful monitoring
- 3. Administration of standards once they are in place -chief engineer must make decisions

Mr. Harkins said the resolution directs that these three issues be resolved and that a report on objectives be completed by January 1, 1984. He said the concept of the resolution is supported by the Kansas Board of Agriculture, Kansas Department of Health and Environment, KWA, KWO, and the Fish and Game Commission. A task force consisting of personnel from these agencies is preparing information on the three above-mentioned issues.

Mr. Harkins noted that the advantage of the resolution is to set standards so that the quality of water in a stream is not destroyed. As a stream-flow diminishes, the quality of water diminishes. They want to keep from overappropriating from these streams.

A brief question and answer period followed his presentation.

### FINAL ACTION ON SCR 1622

Representative Ron Fox made a motion that the Committee recommend SCR 1622 be adopted. Representative Harold Guldner seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously passed.

## Review of Post Audit Report on MLCRB

Robin Hunn, Legislative Division of Post Audit staff member, reviewed Post Audit's recent report of the Mined Land Conservation and Reclamation

## CONTINUATION SHEET

MINUTES OF THE House COMMITTEE ON Energy and Natural Resources, room 527-Statehouse, at 1:15 axix p.m. on April 20 , 1983

Board (MLCRB) (<u>see attachment 1</u>). She noted that Chairman Heinemann had outlined in a letter to the chairman of the Post Audit Committee, 10 specific areas of concern regarding the MLCRB. Ms. Hunn said that in preparing the report, Post Audit had met with staff of the Office of Surface Mining at both the Denver and Kansas City regional offices; they had analyzed federal and state regulations; and, they spent time at the MLCRB office in Pittsburg reviewing records of the state program. Results of their study and the answers to Chairman Heinemann's questions were addressed in the Post Audit report.

In addressing questions posed by Committee members, Ms. Hunn said that there are 15 staff positions listed in the state plan, but not in the statutes. She said that more engineering expertise is needed, particularly before releasing bonds. She noted that release of 23 bonds was coming up that didn't have the benefit of engineering expertise. She feels there is adequate staff to conduct inspections.

Rex Krieg, Kansas Corporation Commission (KCC) staff member, addressed some of the concerns regarding the MLCRB. He said the Board needed to hire an engineer with background in reclamation (see attachment 2). He stated that when the Abandoned Mined Land (AML) program is enacted and money starts coming in, engineering design plans would also be needed. He said he didn't know the exact amount of time the engineer would be spending on specific tasks, but estimated that 75% of the engineer's work-time would be spent in the AML program, and 25% spent reviewing permanent program permits on mining. He noted that the request for an engineering staff position would probably be made in two or three weeks.

Money-wise, Mr. Krieg said savings will be realized most in the AML program which runs for the next 15 years. He noted that when HB 2516 is signed by the Governor, funds will be released for use. There are \$1.1-million in funds available through a soil conservation department program.

Mr. Krieg said a full-time attorney position had been requested for the Pittsburg office. The attorney would be responsible for the rules and regulations. The attorney-position would be for a one-year duration.

As a result of an April 14, 1983 meeting of the MLCRB, Mr. Krieg said the Board plans to send a letter to all legislators inviting them to view mined-land sites in Southeast Kansas. A letter was also sent to the Governor after the meeting, providing him with information to use in responding to OSM Director James Harris' letter. Hopefully, noted, this action will enable them to get back to dealing with the Kansas City office, which is the MLCRB's preference, rather than Washington, D.C.

Chairman Heinemann asked that a copy of the Governor's letter be provided to him, and said the Committee would look forward to being able to tour the Southeast Kansas area. He also noted that one serious concern remained in his mind, and that was the legality of actions being taken by alternates rather than Board members.

HR 6076 - A resolution requesting the Kansas Corporation Commission to compile and make available data on the number of households disconnected from utility service for home heating fuel because of inability to pay.

Representative Betty Jo Charlton, sponsor of <u>HR 6076</u>, testified in support of the resolution. She noted that the Legislature should be involved with the procedure by which the Kansas Corporation Commission requests that utilities report the number of households shut off because of inability to pay their bills. She asked that the KCC compile and make data regarding the number of households disconnected from heating fuel due to inability of patrons to pay on a monthly basis available to the Governor and the Legislature during the 1984 legislative session.

#### CONTINUATION SHEET

| MINUTES OF THE             | House COMMITTEE O       | NEnergy and | Natural Resources , |
|----------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|---------------------|
| room <u>527-S</u> Statehou | se, at1:15_ xxx/p.m. on | April 20    | . 1983.             |

## FINAL ACTION ON HR 6076

Representative Charlton recommended the resolution be amended on lines 42 and 43, to say "make data available to the Governor, and the legislative coordinating council, June 1, 1983"... Representative Ken Grotewiel seconded the motion. The motion passed.

In discussion on the adopted amendment, Representative Fox noted that he would like to have the requested information before the 1984 session. Representative Anita Niles wondered if information could be obtained from municipal utilities, which are not under the jurisdiction of the KCC.

Representative Charlton made a motion that the Committee recommend HR 6076 be passed as amended. Representative Edgar Moore seconded the motion. The motion passed.

Chairman Heinemann announced that minutes of Committee meetings distributed today would be approved, with any suggested corrections or additions referred to the Committee Chairman for incorporation into the minutes. He noted that minutes of the March 14, 24, and April 20 meetings would be distributed in a day or two, and any requested changes should be referred to him. In that regard, Representative Fox made a motion that the minutes of the Committee meetings be approved with any additions or corrections being submitted to the Committee Chairman for inclusion in the minutes. Representative Fred Rosenau seconded the motion. The motion passed.

There being no further business to come before the Committee, the meeting adjourned at 1:50 p.m.

The Committee does not have another meeting scheduled at the present time.

Rep. David J. Heinemann, Chairman

Date April 20, 1983

## **GUESTS**

# HOUSE ENERGY AND NATURAL RESOURCES COMMITTEE

| NAME           | ADDRESS  | ORGANIZATION     |
|----------------|----------|------------------|
| Dex King       | Wichita  | Kee              |
| JOH WILSON     | Toneka   | RCC<br>Post Adrt |
| Glenn Deck     | Topeka   | Post Audit       |
| Robin Hun      | Topeha   | Post Judit:      |
| ell Rulle Frid | Topela   | Post Andit;      |
|                | <i>V</i> |                  |
|                |          |                  |
|                |          |                  |
|                |          |                  |
|                |          |                  |
|                |          |                  |
|                |          |                  |
|                |          |                  |
|                |          |                  |
|                |          |                  |
| •              |          |                  |
|                |          |                  |
| ,              |          |                  |
|                | •        |                  |
|                |          |                  |
|                |          |                  |
|                |          | 10:              |

17 in alterdance



# Legislative Division of Post Audit

April 19, 1983

MILLS BUILDING TOPEKA, KANSAS 66612

Representative David J. Heinemann Room 523-S, Statehouse Topeka, Kansas 66612

Dear Representative Heinemann:

In your request for an audit of the Mined Land Conservation and Reclamation Board, you asked for answers to ten questions. The attached report presents our answers.

The answers are summarized briefly at the beginning of the report. The pages that follow supply information in a bit more detail.

We are available to discuss our findings in more detail if you wish. The person to contact for more information or more copies of the report is Robin Hunn. She can be reached at 296-3792.

Yours sincerely,

RICHARD E. BROWN Legislative Post Auditor

REB:caa Enclosure

cc: Representative Robert H. Miller, Chairman

Senator Paul Hess, Vice-Chairman Legislative Post Audit Committee

> altachment 1 4-20-83

## PERFORMANCE OF THE MINED-LAND CONSERVATION AND RECLAMATION BOARD SUMMARY OF LEGISLATIVE POST AUDIT'S FINDINGS

- 1. How thorough is review of permit applications? The Board and its staff are reviewing applications thoroughly enough to satisfy federal officials. Findings to the contrary were reported to the Governor, but federal officials changed their minds after reviewing files more fully.
- 2. Are written findings being made on important information in applications? After further review, federal officials have decided they are generally satisfied that the proper information is included in the permit review process. They had reported the opposite to the Governor.
- 3. Is the staff large enough and technically adequate? Only eight of the 15 positions called for in the federally approved plan have ever been proposed in agency budgets and approved by the Legislature. Staffing at the 15-position level does not appear to be necessary. The program does need more engineering expertise, however, either by adding a position or by contracting work out. Some additional legal help may also be needed.
- 4. Are serious violations overlooked in State inspections? State inspectors do not generally miss serious violations. Some problems may crop up between State inspections and are found by federal inspectors. More frequent inspections of permit sites approved before 1981 may help.
- 5. Why are inspections not adequately documented? State inspectors do not use checklists that would help ensure that all aspects of an inspection were carried out. On at least one occasion, an incomplete inspection caused damage to a pond to be overlooked. Improvements can be made in this area.
- 6. Why is the staff failing to enforce actions when violations are found? State inspectors seek to correct the problems they find, but they sometimes give a company time to correct the problem and write it up as a violation only if the problem is not corrected in time. Under State law, inspectors do not appear to have this much flexibility. Uncorrected problems are, however, eventually referred to the Board for action.
- 7. Why are civil penalties not assessed? The Board's policy is apparently not to fine companies, even when violations are severe enough to require fines under a rating system. (In such cases, the Board waives the system.) The Board has this discretion under the law, but it should do more to document the reasons for not assessing fines.
- 8. Are complaints handled properly? Yes. The Board appears to be handling complaints promptly and adequately.
- 9. Why are performance bonds being permaturely released? Most of the problems in this area occurred because permit applications were inadequately reviewed before 1981. (That year, the State assumed primary responsibility for the program.) In particular, ponds were not reviewed to determine whether

they were adequately designed. Now, permit review is more thorough and performance standards are clearer. However, some problems persist for sites approved before 1981. Engineering reviews and better documentation may help alleviate concerns.

10. Do records allow proper tracking of regulatory activities? Documentation can be improved in several areas, as noted above. Also, information on permit reviews needs to be more centrally organized.

# PERFORMANCE OF THE MINED-LAND CONSERVATION AND RECLAMATION BOARD

At its March 28, 1983 meeting, the Legislative Post Audit Committee directed the Legislative Division of Post Audit to conduct a limited-scope audit of the Mined-Land Conservation and Reclamation Board. The purpose of the audit was to answer a number of specific questions asked by the Chairman of the House Energy and Natural Resources Committee. These questions were prompted by a letter in early March 1983 from the federal Office of Surface Mining to the Governor. The letter was highly critical of the Board's regulatory program. Each of the questions is answered below.

# How Thoroughly Is the Board's Staff Reviewing Applications Prior to Issuance of Permits?

In its letter to the Governor, the federal Office of Surface Mining (OSM) stated that permit reviews were inadequate and had major technical deficiencies. During their review at Board offices, the auditors discussed this matter with federal officials from the OSM Technical Center in Denver, who are responsible for the review of the permit-issuing process of the Board's staff. After reviewing the permit-issuing process on April 13, 1983, these officials told the auditors that permit review was adequate and that there were no major technical deficiencies. According to the Denver officials, the criticisms made in the letter to the Governor were based on analysis of incomplete information which was maintained in the Kansas City OSM Field Office. The Denver officials stated to the auditors that although they may have minor suggestions for improving the permit review process, their major concerns were alleviated after they reviewed the complete files in Pittsburg.

The auditors asked why the Kansas City Office did not receive all permit information. The Board's staff stated that the Kansas City office had told them during 1981 to discontinue their procedure of sending all permit information to Kansas City, since OSM was undergoing a major reorganization. The Kansas City office confirmed that it did request the Board's staff to discontinue remitting permit information. However, in 1982 OSM once again requested all permits and other information which the staff is required to submit under the terms of the oversight agreement. Thus, the problem appears to be a breakdown in communication between the Kansas City Office and the Board's staff, not an inadequate job of reviewing applications prior to the issuance of permits.

# Is the Board's Staff Making Written Findings on the Critical Categories of Information Required in the Permit Application?

Critical categories of information required in the permit application include such areas as handling of prime farm land, hydrology, and analysis of impact on fish and wildlife. The Board has cooperative agreements to receive the assistance of various public agencies such as the Fish and Game Commission, the Department of Health and Environment, and the State Geological Survey in reviewing permit applications. The Board's staff requests input from

each of these agencies prior to approval of a permit application. Board members receive comments of these agencies prior to their decision on a permit. Thus, written findings are being made and reviewed on the critical categories of information required in the permit application.

OSM's criticisms in this area appear to be based on its preliminary analysis of only the information at the Kansas City office. After reviewing the staff's complete files in Pittsburg, officials from the OSM office in Denver told the auditors that the proper information was included in the permit review process.

# Why Are Only Half of the Positions Filled, and Is the Training of the Staff Technically Adequate to Ensure a Comprehensive Review and Inspection Program?

When the Kansas program was conditionally approved in January 1981, the State plan approved by OSM required fifteen positions. Before the plan was conditionally approved, the Executive Director of the Board wrote to the Board's Chairman requesting a total of fourteen positions for fiscal year 1981. The Director stated that he and OSM believed that this was the minimum requirement to meet the responsibilities of the program. The Director requested that these positions be approved and filled as quickly as possible.

The Director's request was apparently never presented to the Legislature. When the request was made, the staff consisted of only four positions, and the fiscal year 1981 budget request by the Corporation Commission was for only two additional positions. Those two positions, an inspector and an administrative officer, were approved and filled. Since that time, a hydrologist and a secretary have also been added to the staff. No other staff requests have been made by the Corporation Commission on behalf of the Mined Land Division, and all authorized positions are currently filled. Thus, it appears that the Executive Director of the Board did attempt to meet the staffing requirements of the State plan, but the request was never presented to the Legislature for consideration.

In the letter to the Governor, OSM officials cited such staffing needs as an agronomist, geologist, hydrologist, and engineer. However, given the relatively small size of the Kansas program, and the expertise of other agencies utilized by the Board under the cooperative agreements, it is not clear that all these positions are needed. The auditors discussed additional staffing needs with the Board's staff. From these conversations it appears that more engineering expertise is necessary. Many of OSM's criticisms of the Board's actions could have been avoided had an engineer reviewed actions taken prior to bond releases and ensured that permits contained adequately designed ponds. Problems with bond releases and inadequate pond designs may continue in the future unless additional reviews by an engineer are included. This engineering expertise could be obtained either by adding a position or by contracting the work out.

The Board's staff also expressed a need for more legal assistance. Certain staff members said they had requested legal assistance in the past, but had not

received it. Given the infrequent meetings of the Board, the complexity of regulations, and the continuing need for legal assistance, it appears that, while there may not be a need for a full-time attorney, there is a need for increased legal assistance.

# Are the Board's Inspectors Missing Serious Violations Which the Federal Inspectors Have Discovered?

The federal Office of Surface Mining periodically conducts inspections of Kansas coal mines and it has authority to issue notices of violations. It recently began issuing ten-day notices if problems were found during inspections. Upon receipt of such a notice, the Board's staff has ten days to take action and notify OSM of the action taken.

Between April 1982 and March 1983, OSM conducted 73 complete inspections and 21 partial inspections in Kansas. Ten-day notices were issued on seven inspections (7.5 percent of all inspections conducted). The auditors examined the seven ten-day notices to determine whether they showed that serious violations had been missed by the Board's inspectors.

In four of the seven cases, the Board's staff was aware of the problem prior to the inspection and ten-day notice by OSM. In each of these cases, the Board's staff had already requested the coal company to correct problems, and the company was either in the process of doing this or had finished doing so by the time the Board's staff received the ten-day notice. In three other cases, the Board was not aware of the problem at the time of the ten-day notice. The Board was unaware of these problems primarily because they developed between regular inspections. Attachment A briefly summarizes a typical case in which the Board was aware of the problem prior to the ten-day notice and a typical case in which the Board was not aware of the problem prior to the notice.

Most of the problems noted by OSM concerned inadequate pond designs on permits issued before the State plan was conditionally approved in January 1981. Under regulations, these permits need to be inspected only once a month. The auditors found that although the Board's staff is completing the required inspections, in some cases problems can develop between inspections because of variables such as weather. It appears that some of the problems that turn into violations could be prevented through more frequent inspections of permits approved under the pre-1981 program.

All but two of the seven ten-day notices involve permits issued under the pre-1981 program. During that time, OSM was jointly responsible with the State Board for inspecting permits and enforcing regulations. Although the Board did approve these permits with inadequately designed ponds, OSM also received copies of these permit applications and did not bring these deficiencies to the Board's attention. Thus, it appears that inaction on the part of both OSM and the Board led to the existence of these problems.

The Board's inspectors contend that it would not be advisable to now build new ponds on many of these sites covered by old permits. In many cases, they believe building a new pond would result in more damage to the land than maintaining the existing pond and correcting problems as they occur. OSM appears to disagree with this view, and believes that all ponds approved under the pre-1981 program should be reviewed by an engineer and re-designed if they are found to be inadequate.

## Why Are the Board Inspections Not Adequately Documented?

In their letter to the Governor, federal officials voiced concern that inspections were done too quickly to be adequate. The Board's inspectors use an inspection form which requires basic information about the permit being inspected as well as narrative information concerning the inspection itself. According to the staff, inspections are thorough even though little documentation is provided on the inspection report about everything that was checked during an inspection. However, the auditors did find that in at least one case an incomplete inspection allowed the Board's staff to overlook damage to a pond.

Federally developed checklists have been used in the past by the Board's staff. However, these checklists apparently included numerous items that inspectors did not think were relevant to Kansas mining operations and therefore are no longer used. Additionally, only one checklist was used for all types of inspections so that use of the checklist on partial inspections was cumbersome. In order to avoid this problem, checklists for different types of inspections could be developed, each covering a specific area of a mining operation such as sediment ponds, reclamation, and the like. A new federal checklist is currently being developed by OSM. The Board's staff could use this as a starting point in developing a checklist that will be of most use for their own inspections.

# Why Is the Board's Staff Failing to Enforce Actions as Required by Law When Violations Are Observed?

Until approximately eight months ago, the Board's inspectors conducted "on-site compliance reviews" of areas with permits in addition to their regular inspections. The purpose of these reviews was to identify problem areas within a site. Coal mine operators received copies of these reviews at the time of the review, and according to the inspectors, compliance was prompt. If a problem cited in the review was a violation, no notice of violation was issued. A notice of violation would be issued only if the company did not correct the problem within the prescribed period. However, not issuing such a notice when the violation was first found was contrary to State law. On-site compliance reviews were not authorized by the regulations, and the practice has been discontinued.

The auditors analyzed notices of violation written in fiscal year 1983 and checked to see whether these violations existed in earlier inspections and a notice was not issued. This analysis showed that in some cases, a condition had been noted in an earlier inspection, yet no notice was written. The Board's staff would just note the condition and request the company to correct it. It thus appears that standards for issuing notices are still not consistently applied.

In many cases, it may be a matter of judgment whether a violation exists, or only a condition which might lead to a future violation. Weather conditions and other factors may change the perception of whether a violation exists. Federal officials are also apparently concerned with the difficulty of determining whether a violation exists. OSM officials stated to the auditors that they are considering changes in the regulations which would permit "warning" letters to be issued to companies when conditions exist which might lead to a violation. This regulation would appear to allow the procedures which are already being utilized by the Board's staff. Until that regulation is adopted, however, it appears that the Board's staff should ensure that consistent criteria are applied when determining whether a violation condition exists on a permit. Current regulations require that a notice of violation be written in all cases when a violation condition is noted during an inspection.

The auditors found that in cases where a notice of violation was issued, inspectors utilized a required point system to indicate the severity of the violation for possible Board action. According to the regulations, when a notice of violation is issued, the inspector is to assign points to the violation on the basis of four factors, including history of previous violations, seriousness of violation, negligence, and good faith efforts in achieving compliance.

# Why Are Civil Penalty Assessment Procedures Not Followed?

Under the regulations, if a violation receives 31 or more points, the Board must either assess a fine or waive using the point system. (Fines for violations with fewer than 31 points are discretionary.) If the Board chooses to waive the point system, it still must use the four factors described above in making its determination of the appropriate penalty. It also must adequately document the basis for its decision.

In all cases where a notice of violation has come before the Board, it has chosen not to levy a fine. When the violation received more than 31 points, the Board voted to waive the use of the point system. It appears to be Board policy not to assess fines, in the belief that no purpose would be served after compliance has been achieved. Statements made by various Board members at their February 10, 1983 meeting, such as "I see nothing gained by fining a coal company," reflect this policy. Although this discretion is available under the regulations, the Board must thoroughly document its reasons for using this discretion. The auditors found that the Board has failed to adequately document the basis for its decisions to not levy fines or to waive use of the point system.

In cases where a cessation order has been issued, a civil penalty is mandatory under the regulations. Five cessation orders were issued to one company during fiscal year 1983. The Board did assess a penalty to this company as required by law, in the amount of \$6,000.

## Is the Board Properly Handling Citizen Complaints?

To answer this question, the auditors examined all of the citizen complaints and inquiries from July 1982 to the present. All but six were related to

a controversial new permit application which is still undergoing review by the Board's staff and has not yet been approved. Since this permit was not yet complete, the auditors evaluated the handling of the remaining six complaints and inquiries for information.

It appears that all of the remaining six complaints were handled promptly and adequately. Inspections were promptly conducted for all complaints requiring further investigation, and persons who complained were informed of the outcome. Of the six complaints, the Board's staff found no instances where the coal companies involved were violating the law.

## Why is the Board Releasing Performance Bonds Before Required Performance Standards Are Achieved?

The auditors reviewed ten instances in which federal officials contend that bonds were released before all performance standards were achieved. All ten permits were originally issued before the State assumed primary responsibility for the program in 1981, and most of the problems stem from inadequate review given to these permits under the pre-1981 program. OSM's two major areas of criticism of the pre-1981 permits were 1) that bonds were released without first ensuring that a pond was adequately designed and approved by a registered engineer, and 2) that bonds were released with inadequate vegetative cover on the permit area.

The auditors found that all ten bonds were released without first ensuring that a pond design had been approved by a registered engineer, even though regulations required such a review. At the time most of these permits were issued, there were only four employees on the Board's staff, including an executive director, a secretary, an administrative officer, and an inspector. OSM also had inspection and enforcement responsibilities at this time and had a staff of 94 persons covering an eight-state area. Copies of all permits had been forwarded to OSM prior to issuance by the Board, and the Board's current staff said it was under the impression that OSM should have made technical and completeness reviews of the permits. Although OSM did receive copies of these permits, it appears under pre-1981 regulations that it was still the Board's responsibility to review the permits and require additional information if all requirements were not met.

The auditors also found that some bonds had been released with inade-quate documentation of what performance standards were used to measure vegetation, and whether these standards were achieved. For pre-1981 permits, regulations require that vegetative cover must be "equal to the ground cover of living plants of the approved reference area for a minimum of two growing seasons. The ground cover shall not be considered equal if it is less than 90 percent of the ground cover of the reference area for any significant portion of the mined area."

The auditors found that the Board's staff attempts to use performance standards of the permanent program regulations rather than the concept of a "reference area" required in the interim regulations. Although the permanent program standards are more stringent, the staff's documentation of how the

standards were applied and whether they were met is unclear. Under either set of standards, it is in many cases a matter of judgment on the part of the inspector as to whether a cover is 90 percent or less. In cases where the Board's staff documented with inspection reports that re-vegetation was adequate for at least two growing seasons, it appears that vegetation standards were met. However, better documentation by the Board's staff of compliance with re-vegetation standards should be maintained in order to meet the requirements of the regulations, and to reduce the likelihood of a contradictory evaluation by OSM.

Finally, the auditors found that in one case, a bond had been released even though inspection reports showed that erosion problems were still present. In this case, erosion problems were present because there was no topsoil on which to establish vegetation. Although the Board's staff had worked with this company to correct this problem, erosion continued. OSM stated that the Board's staff should have requested assistance from OSM in solving this problem, utilizing alternative techniques. The Board chose not to attempt further solutions to this problem and allowed the bond to be released without meeting the regulation requirements. The Board has no authority to release bonds when the performance standards have not been met.

In summary, there are instances in which the Board has released bonds before all conditions had been met. Most of the cause has to do with problems in the transition to the State-run program in 1981. A lack of sufficient staff and failure on OSM's part to point out problems in permit applications allowed a number of permits to be granted without adequate review. The Board and OSM disagree on the severity of some of the problems that persist from this inadeaquate review, especially as far as building new ponds is concerned. Some of the disagreement would be lessened if the Board obtains engineering reviews of pond designs and does more to document compliance with re-vegetation standards. Future bond releases of permits approved before 1981 will continue to be in violation of State law unless engineering reviews are obtained.

It is unlikely that the same kinds of problems will occur with permits approved after 1981. The review process for approving these permits is now stricter, and the performance standards are also clearer.

# Are Procedures and Administrative Records Sufficient to Allow Proper Tracking of Permits, Citizen Complaints, Enforcement Actions and Civil Penalty Assessments and Bonding?

The auditors reviewed the procedures used by the Board's staff in all of the above areas. Much of the information on specific areas is provided in previous questions in this report. The following are the auditors' overall conclusions.

The auditors found several areas in which documentation should be more complete and substantial. These areas include Board decisions to issue permits, waive use of the point system, waive civil penalties, and release bonds. Also, inspections should be more adequately documented through the use of checklists and the monitoring of performance standards on re-vegetation should be better documented. The auditors also found that the Board should be presented with

more complete information from the staff before voting on such items as civil penalties and bond releases. While it appears that the staff does review permit files prior to their presentation to the Board, this information could be better communicated to the Board before their decisions are made. Additionally, all permit review information should be better organized and documented in a centralized file to allow better tracking of all relevant permit information.

### ATTÁCHMENT A

#### OFFICE OF SURFACE MINING TEN-DAY NOTICE EXAMPLES

## Example 1: Board's Staff Aware of the Problem Prior to the OSM Notice

This case involves a permit issued before the State's regulatory plan was conditionally approved and the State received primary control for the program. The sediment pond for this operation appears to have been inadequately designed at the time of the permit application. At that time, OSM was also responsible for inspecting this permit and noting problems. Not until 1983 did OSM cite an improper pond design and issue a ten-day notice to the Board's staff. The ten-day notice was issued because the pond overflowed on the day of the OSM inspection, April 5, 1983.

On February 18, 1983, the Board's staff had conducted an inspection of the permit and stated that the sedimentation pond required some maintenance work, but no violations were noted. (The company had previously submitted a written plan for pond improvements in December 1982, and was in the process of implementing these changes.) On March 24, 1983, another inspection was conducted and the Board's staff cited additional maintenance work that was required. It appears that the company was attempting to comply with these requirements at the time the pond overflowed. However, heavy rainfall had been recorded over the previous 11 days, and it was not possible to complete all the maintenance work prior to the storm on April 5.

In this case, it appears that the Board's staff was aware of the inadequacies prior to the OSM inspection and was taking steps to correct the problem. The auditors found that OSM was unaware of the plan submitted by the company in 1982 to correct these problems and therefore believed the staff's actions were incomplete. There appears to be a disagreement between OSM and the Board's staff on the extent of the seriousness of this violation. On April 5, OSM stated that sediment and debris had flowed onto a public road and posed a potential threat to the public's safety. On April 6, the Board's staff stated there was no sign that any material had been in the road.

## Example 2: Board's Staff Not Aware of the Problem Prior to the OSM Notice

This case also involves a site approved under the interim program, and again the problem is an inadequate pond design. On March 15, 1983, OSM conducted an inspection of the permit and found that a pond had overflowed. The inspection continued on March 16, and it happened that the Board's staff also conducted an inspection of this permit that day. The Board's staff had also conducted an inspection of this permit on February 21, 1983, and the pond was found to be functioning adequately at that time. Thus, it appears that this problem occurred between inspections, and the Board would have had no way of knowing of this problem unless they had monitored the pond daily.

During the March 16 inspection, the Board's staff requested the company to repair the problems and did not issue a notice of violation because it believed the problem was one of maintenance. The company has since taken action to correct these problems.

Samuel C. Ross Route 1, Box 192 Galena, Kansas 66739 April 14, 1983

Rep. David Heinemann Rm. 523-S, Statehouse Topeka, Kansas 66612

Dear Rep. Heinemann:

After our discussion in Topeka, April 6, and after hearing the report given by Mr. Brian Moline, KCC general counsel, at the MLCR Board meeting of April 7, at Pittsburg, it seems to me, in order to live up to our agreement with OSM, we will probably need more staff. I personally feel it is not necessary, as our record speaks for itself. We have been doing an outstanding job of getting the land restored to its "original tilth", which was the primary intent of the law of Kansas.

It is my feeling the 'most needed position', and one that would help the Board in making decisions, would be in the field of an engineer. A qualified person with background in reclamation could be of good use to the Board and also add some expertise to the staff, of which OSM is so sure we are lacking. Engineering service and a core sampling machine would be a great asset to the Board and to the State. A core sampler is most necessary. At this time, we are committed to take core samples in order to prove or disprove uniform reclamation. I have felt for some time this is the only way we can be assured that the soil is being replaced in the proper manner. The only way to prove or disprove the proper replacement of soil is by core sampling before and after mining. It's just that simple. I do hope the legislature will see fit to allow us the proper equipment to do the caliber of inforcement the people of this state deserve.

I do want to express a very strong desire to keep our program in the hands of people that are sincerely concerned with what is taking place in this state. Therefore, I strongly urge that it remain a state program rather than be put in the hands of the Feds.

Thank you for your time and consideration on this matter. I am sure, as responsible legislators, your committee will make the right decisions on the above-mentioned matters. Again, if at any time I can be of service to you or your committee, do not hesitate to ask me.

Sincerely,

Lound Chosa

Samuel C. Ross, Member.

Kansas Mined Land Conservation

and Reclamation Board

SCR: bjr

Attachment 2 4-20-83